Minutes of the September 2020

Meeting of the Municipal District of Ennis Committee,

held at 10.30am on Tuesday 1st September, 2020,

in the Council Chamber, Áras Contae an Chláir,

New Road, Ennis, Co. Clare.

Present:           

Councillors: 
P. Daly, J. Flynn, C. Colleran Molloy, P. Murphy, M. Howard & M. Nestor

Officials: 
Sean Lenihan, A/Director of Services, Leonore O’Neill, Senior Executive Officer & Meetings Administrator, Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer, Carmel Greene, Senior Executive Officer, Siobhan McNulty, Senior Executive Officer, Adrian Headd, Senior Executive Engineer, Caimin Dillon, Executive Engineer, Gemma Culhane, Staff Officer

Apologies:
Carmel Kirby, Director of Services, Cllr. A. Norton

Cllr. A. Norton was available to dial into the meeting but due to technical issues encountered by

Clare County Council this was not possible on the day.

Item No. 1.  
Minutes of the July 2020 Meeting of Municipal District Ennis Committee 


held on 7th July at 10.30am
This item was proposed by Cllr. P. Daly, seconded by Cllr. J. Flynn and agreed by members.
Item No.2.  Matters Arising
Cllr. J. Flynn thanked Ennis MD staff for lodging a co-ordinated submission on behalf of the Members of Ennis MD on the Draft Clare Tourism Strategy. He conveyed his delight that Earthroutes Recreational Trails, Ennis Niche Destination Plan and Ballyallia Enhancement Plan were all included in the Strategy. He requested that a presentation would be given by the Tourism Section outlining the process and structure for implementing the Clare Tourism Strategy.   
It was agreed by the Elected Members to move forward Item No. 7

Item No. 7.  Section 183 - Disposal of lands at Gaurus, Ennis, Co. Clare (report herewith)
Proposed by Cllr. J. Flynn and seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy.

Item No. 3.  Part VIII – Public Realm Improvement Works (report herewith)

Proposed by Cllr. P. Daly and seconded by Cllr. M. Howard

L. O’Neill gave an overview of the proposed development that comprises enhancing the public realm of O’Connell Square, High Street, Bank Place, Old Barrack Street and Barrack Square. 

The proposed works involve the replacement of existing road and footpath surfaces with shared surfacing in natural stone materials, new street furniture, feature street lighting, interactive pavement fountain with tapered step surround, demountable umbrella structures, landscaping works, new signage and for Barrack Square, a new lightweight canopy structure. She sought support for this development from the Elected Members.
A lengthy discussion ensued on the merits of the development. The majority of members highlighted the impact that this development would have on revitalising the town centre, providing a more attractive visitors experience. The design for Barrack Square emphasised the type of outdoor space that is vital for the town’s development. It was noted that Ennis as a town needed to move forward with these types of projects as change is imminent, accelerated by Covid-19.  

Cllr. J Flynn noted that while the development was an exciting project, he was not in favour due to the loss of car-parking spaces.  He stated that the spaces for drop off were vital for the town centre. He estimated that 2,000 car spaces are required for Ennis town and the loss of more spaces was unacceptable. He noted from the 2003 Ennis Town Plan, where consultants found car parking in the town centre was under capacity by 1,000 spaces.  Another car parking study commissioned by the town council advised that in 2018 population growth and increased car ownership would result in a need for additional 1,000 spaces. He remarked that car parking spaces have been lost due to various projects and in particular at Glor carpark with the construction of the new County Library. He pointed out that no additional public car parking spaces have been provided since 2003.  
All other members were in agreement that car-parking is a major challenge for the town and stressed the importance of coming up with solutions to parking. It was also noted that parking should be made a priority but should not take away from this development progressing. 

Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy sought clarification on the Urban Regeneration Development Fund and its associated guidelines.

L. O’Neill outlined that a large stakeholder consultation process was held and no objections or submissions were received from the public under the planning process. The cost of the project is estimated at €3.5 million. It was hoped that if planning is secured and URDF funding obtained, the project would proceed to construction at the end of 2021/early 2022, after the completion of the Parnell Street, Laneways and Bow-ways Public Realm Project. It is estimated that the construction of the project would take approximately a year and a half. 
L. O’Neill acknowledged the loss of approximately 30 car-parking spaces and noted that parking issues needed to be addressed at a strategic level and the Ennis MD Executives are happy to work with members to find a solution going forward.  Members requested an afternoon workshop on car parking with relevant stakeholders as 70% of premium car parking spaces are estimated to be occupied by staff and business permit holders.  It was acknowledged that there are parking options available within a few minutes’ walk from the town centre that are underutilised.

L. O’Neill confirmed that the parking facility at the Holy Family is still available at weekends. She agreed that there is under used parking facilities in the town and efforts are needed to increase public awareness of what is available. She stated the Ennis Temporary Town Mobility Plan examined car parking and acknowledged that Clare GAA and Patrick Keogh had given the MD their land, free of charge, for the operation of a temporary car park.  This car park will be in operation by the end of the month. She thanked Clare GAA and Patrick Keogh for supporting the town by making this facility available.
In relation to the car parking workshop, L. O’Neill stated that a discussion must take place to determine how the workshop would come about and committed that this would take place in the near future. 

As Sean Lenihan, A/DOS was delayed , it was agreed by the Elected Members to move to Item No. 5 and proceed with the meeting.
Item No. 5.  Part VIII – Proposed Social Housing Development on Tulla Road, Roslevan, Ennis, Co. Clare
A. Headd apologised for not having the Part VIII report from Planning. He had expected the report to be issued but he was still awaiting it. However as the meeting was proceeding it was considered best to meet the members to advise  that this Part VIII would come before them at the Clare County Council’s September meeting and he was seeking members support for the development.  He confirmed that the report would be circulated to the members as soon as it was available.  

S. McNulty advised the meeting of the targets to deliver social housing and that ~1,190 households were on the Housing Waiting list with a preference for the Ennis MD.  The Housing section is  endeavouring to deliver housing to meet housing need.  She noted that this development, a 8-unit development, had not changed from the proposal that went before the members at the briefing in June and the issues raised have been addressed. They will continually work with the affected parties for the duration of the project.
The Cllrs highlighted that the residents have serious concerns in relation to site elevation, the boundary wall and hedgerows and enquired if the item could be deferred until the October Council Meeting to enable it to come before the MD for discussion when the planners report was available.

Cllr. J. Flynn welcomed that the request at the June meeting to hold a public consultation was held but expressed concern as there is no appeals process for a Part VIII planning decision. 

L. O’Neill acknowledged the demands on the Planning Department and advised that once the report was available a special meeting of Ennis MD would be arranged in advance of the September Meeting of Clare County Council.  
Item No. 6.  Section 38 – Proposed Pedestrian/Cycling crossing at Ashline, Kilrush Road (R-475), Ennis
Proposed by Cllr. P. Murphy and seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy

E. O’Dea outlined the proposed traffic calming measures are to facilitate the safer walking and cycling access to/from Ennis National School and St. Flannans. The proposed works will also link into the town system and this will provide safe passage for all pedestrians and cyclists to and from town. He stated that one submission was received from Cllr. P. Murphy which was observed and looked at.  Mr O’Dea advised that funding had been secured for the project under the July Stimulus: Active Travel Measures from the Department of Transport.
Cllr. P. Murphy welcomed the proposal and noted the issues raised in his Notice of Motion last February had been addressed. He commented that the crossing is a critical piece of infrastructure which will open up the town and provide safe passage to Ennis National School. He pointed to the importance of the development in supporting children cycling to school.
Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy sought clarification on the exact location of the crossing.
E. O'Dea outlined that the location would be between Ashline Cross and O'Sullivan Hansbury's. He stated the proposal will include lighting for the laneway used to access the school. All improvements in the area will make it more accessible for children cycling to the school.    
Members agreed that health & safety was the primary focus and this development would facilitate safe passage of children across the road. 
Item No. 4.  Part VIII – Claureen LIHAF New Link Road
Proposed by Cllr. J. Flynn and seconded by Cllr. P. Daly
S. Lenihan gave an overview of the development. The LIHAF Relief road would run from the L85 roundabout, northwards to the Lees Road/Drumcliffe intersection. The entire project is 1,200 metres with the road itself 700 metres in length. He sought the endorsement of members for the scheme. 
Members welcomed the development and highlighted that this crucially important piece of road infrastructure will unlock land, and has the potential to provide up to 224 houses in the short term and 500 houses in the long term in the area. The development will result in a mix of social, affordable and private houses and will have favourable implications for the town of Ennis. Concerns were raised on behalf of local residents and businesses and the members requested that the local authority would meet with the two concerned families who live in the area before the September Meeting of Clare County Council.  
Cllr. J. Flynn raised concerns in relation to the impact on flooding, impact on the water source at Drumcliffe springs, the capacity of the wastewater treatment plant and the impact on the Drehidnagower Bridge. He also requested legal advice on the Part VIII process and the legal statutory obligatory role of the elected members.  
S. Lenihan clarified that the current Part VIII application only related to the link road. He noted that the development was to provide services which would facilitate much needed houses in the future, however, any housing development will be subject to detailed planning processes in their own right. 
He advised that he would be very happy to meet with particular individuals in the coming week.  
S. Lenihan told members that they do not have personal liability provided they follow professional advice and if they depart from that it must be done on reasonable grounds. He confirmed that he would provide a written response from the County Solicitor to the members before the September Council meeting. 
Item No. 8.  Declaration of Public roads regarding the following;
· Orchard View, Clarecastle & Meadow View PH2, Clarecastle
         Proposed by Cllr. P. Murphy, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy
· Park View, Clarecastle
Proposed by Cllr. P. Murphy, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy
· Mount Clare, Clarecastle
Proposed by Cllr. P. Murphy, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy
Item No. 9. Notice of Motions

No. 1
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy, seconded by Cllr. P. Daly  


That the Ennis Municipal District convene forthwith the ClareAbbey Taskforce committee (which is to include representatives of An Gardai and those responsible for the Graves & Headstones) which was promised to be actioned by EMD at the meeting of stakeholders held at Waterpark House in January 2020, with a view to adopting remedial measures, inter alia, installation of CCTV,  especially in light:-
(1)    of the ongoing flytipping at the location, continuously being highlighted by the Clarecastle Tidy Towns via emails  (March and August 2020) and from the high level of complaints reported via See It Say It APP;

(2)    of the ongoing risk of repeated damage and desecration to the graves located within the Abbey;

with a view to addressing a Short Term, Medium and Long Term plan for the Clareabbey area to consider:-
· Short Term-
(a) CCTV  Cameras to cover entrance Road  and Abbey;

(a) Clarecastle Tidy Towns (CC TT) request for a much more thorough analysis  of any  Fly Tipping  Material Found in Clareabbey to identify the culprits, which since 2009 has included branded  Supermarket  receipts  HSE  Details  , Prescriptions , School Books , School Absentee forms, yet notwithstanding, there have not been any convictions to date and the CC TT are not kept informed re the complaints submitted;

(b) the need to come up  with remedial actions  to repair/Replace the damage done to the Graves in the Abbey.
 
· Medium term-
(a) Use the  current Clareabbey Drainage  project to enhance the entrance  to the Abbey (Signage, Heritage Gate similar To Entrance to Clarecastle Quay to replace H lock, seating , Abbey Entrance & Abbey Information;

(a) Review options re. River Bank walk to the Abbey.

· Long term-
(a) Work with Clarecastle & Ennis Tidy Towns & Chamber re, improving the sense of arrival  to Clarecastle & Ennis as well as WAW  & SEW  with Themed Roundabouts  and pro biodiversity  landscaping;

(a) Follow up on completed feasibility plan for Fergus walk from Clarecastle to Ennis with Clareabbey half way point for looped walk.
Leonore O’Neill, Senior Executive Officer replied as follows:
The MD Office will convene a meeting of the ClareAbbey Taskforce in early October.  We are currently contacting agencies seeking representation on the Taskforce and we have sought (and received) an update on all actions identified in the meeting held in January 2020.

The Taskforce will decide the terms of reference but the items listed on the NOM will be raised at the inaugural meeting.
Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion.
Cllr P. Murphy confirmed that he had spoken to Patrick Donovan, Minister of State with responsibility for the Office of Public Works to arrange a visit to Clare Abbey in order for him to see the situation out there. As yet there is no date for his visit.   
No. 2 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Murphy, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy

Re L7140 Manusmore, Clarecastle.

I am requesting that the speed limit is reduced to 50km/h and that traffic/speed calming measures such as "Children at Play" signage and VMS speed signage are introduced along this road

Ian Chaplin, A/Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:
The MD Office will examine the signage at the location and monitor the speed by carrying out traffic surveys. Subsequent to the results of the speed survey, the location may be included for review when the next Speed Limit review is being carried out.
Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion.  
 No. 3 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. J. Flynn, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy
                       

That Ennis Municipal District commission a feasibility report on the feasibility of relocation of the mid 20th Century Clarecastle coastal flood barrage as ; Climate change and international reports indicate much greater increase in sea levels by 2100 than those predicted in the “ 2007 Ennis South Flood report “ 



Sean Lenihan, Senior Engineer replied as follows:       
The Members will be aware that Clare County Council, under the Fergus Drainage District Act, is responsible for the Barrage at Clarecastle.  It is operated and maintained to a high standard by Ennis Municipal District Area Staff, is routinely inspected and repairs carried out as required.  At high water, it prevents the tide from travelling upstream along the River Fergus causing potential for flood risk while at low tide, it opens to allow the upstream river waters to discharge onwards to the Estuary.  It is a key piece of infrastructure and is critical in protecting Ennis and the wider catchment from significant flooding. 
As a result of rising tides downstream and increased waters upstream due to climate change and other factors, it is imperative that the barrage operates to its maximum efficiency.  The Council is currently examining what improvements may be possible and necessary.  These may include additional or larger valves that would be capable of discharging the upstream waters faster without of course having a negative downstream effect in terms of increased flood risk.  Our initial priority is to obtain the necessary funding to carry out a structural survey of the barrage at the earliest juncture and we are already in discussion with the Department regarding same. 

In terms of the possible relocating of the Barrage, the construction of a new Tidal Barrage would be a major Civil Engineering project with significant costs.  In addition, given that the areas affected include both a Special Area of Conservation (SAC) and a Special Protection Area (SPA), there would be significant environmental/ecological issues to be dealt with in terms of impacts on the qualifying interests.   However, as requested in the motion, we will seek further funding to carry out a high level study on the feasibility of relocating the barrage and will revert with an update in due course.
Cllr. J. Flynn welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. However, he expressed concerns over the structure of the barrage as it was constructed in the last century. With Climate Change, increasing number of weather events and raising sea levels, he highlighted that this item needed to be addressed as a priority. The barrage structure is of crucial importance to the protection of the town against flooding and should be relocated down pass the Roche site. He thanked Ennis MD staff for all works carried out. 
No. 4 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Nestor, seconded by Cllr. P. Daly




This motion calls on Clare County Council to replace the fence/Gate in the laneway at the rear of Kevin Barry Avenue.


Ian Chaplin, A/Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:       
Ennis MD will inspect the location to ascertain the state of the fence in question and if funding sources are identified will repair/replace the fencing as necessary. The MD will have to liaise with adjacent landowners.
Cllr. M. Nestor welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. He highlighted there was a gate in place in the past and he hoped that replacing it would stop anti social behaviour. He proceeded to highlight another issue regarding dumping of a couple of hundred tonnes of domestic/construction waste at the boundary of the Kevin Barry Avenue which is causing a flooding concern for the local residents and requested this issue to be investigated further. 
E. O’Dea, SEE, advised that he would follow up with Planning Enforcement and Environment to determine where they are presently with this issue.   

No. 5 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Howard, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy    

Storm Water Gates at Maid of Eireann 

Is it possible to have these gates open automatically once the water level rises above the fish pass as failure to do so allows land to flood behind it. These gates need to be put on an automated switch which I believe is standard practice around the Country.
Ian Chaplin, A/Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:
The MD office will examine the feasibility of installing such a system at this location. There are requirements to uphold a level of flow at the fish pass by Inland Fisheries Ireland therefore frequent monitoring and intervention by the MD outdoor staff is required. Such a system, if feasible, would require an extensive design with manual overrides in the event of failure or power disruption.
Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. E. O’Dea outlined that the current monitoring system in place is a reasonably good system with monitoring ongoing on a constant basis. 
Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy advised after consulting with Cllr. A. Norton, she would be happy to move these NOM on, on her behalf.  

No. 6
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. A. Norton, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy    
            

That the Ennis MD ask the Library management in Ennis examine the feasibility of introducing sign language classes.  Following feedback from some residents there is an interest in having classes. 

Helen Walsh, County Librarian replied as follows:
The County Library Service programmes approx. 1,000 activities throughout the year for the citizens of the county through its library service. A proportion of these are in the areas of health promotion and well-being and the offer of sign language training to the public is certainly one that can be added to this programme. Presently due to Covid restrictions libraries are slowly re-opening services on a phased basis. Programming of library events has stalled and will be reviewed again in the autumn with a view to including the classes in the programme for latter part of the year or in early 2021.
Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. 
No. 7
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Daly


                      

I ask Ennis MD to reinstate the 10 approx parking slots at Bank Place, Ennis between Allied Irish Bank and the main Post Office as it’s in the commercial part of the town where parking is at a premium.

Leonore O’Neill, Senior Executive Officer replied as follows:


               
As part of the COVID 19 Temporary Ennis Town Centre Mobility Plan, bollards were initially put in place at Bank Place between Allied Irish Bank and the Post office as this area is very busy with persons queuing outside to access both premises and the footpaths are not of an adequate width to allow social distancing.  The bollards were replaced by planters to improve the aesthetics of the area.  This area remains busy, with queuing on the footpath a common occurrence.

Ennis MD will continue to monitor the situation in consultation with our stakeholders group, and in line with government guidelines on social distancing, and will make amendments to individual elements of the plan as appropriate.
Cllr. P. Daly stated that the size of the footpath, 1.7 metres, is the very same on the opposite side of the road where parking is allowed. He highlighted that these 10 spaces are in the commercial part of the town where parking is at a premium and felt it was a contradiction in itself. 

Members enquired if Abbey Street and Bank Place could be opened up to improve the flow of traffic in the town and assist with accessibility, in particular drop offs and collections at the Square.

L. O'Neill replied that as part of the Covid-19 Temporary Ennis Town Centre Mobility plan, bollards were initially put in place at Bank Place between the Allied Irish Bank and the Post office as this area is very busy with persons queuing outside to access both premises and the footpaths are not of an adequate width to allow social distancing. She noted at the early stages of COVID, the bank had contacted Ennis MD and expressed concerns of how to operate a queuing system that met the required regulations. She outlined that the difficulty of people queuing at both premises would result in pedestrians being forced onto the road in order to get around while maintaining social distancing. This area remains busy, with queuing on the footpath a common occurrence. She accepted that the footpath on both sides of the road are the same width, but outlined the decisions made relating to the mobility plan takes into account both the level of risk as well as measurements. The bollards were replaced by planters to improve the aesthetics of the area.

In relation to opening up Abbey Street and Bank Place, L. O'Neill reiterated that the mobility plan is being continually reviewed and that the flow of people is being monitored to determined potential risks. The upcoming opening of the Cloister car park is expected to bring more people into the Abbey Street area while the impact of the return to school and numbers who decide to staycation is also being monitored. Ennis MD will continue to monitor the situation in consultation with the stakeholders group and in line with government guidelines on social distancing, and will make amendments to individual elements of the plan as appropriate.

Cllr. P. Daly withdrew his proposal and stated he would revisit this notice of motion in the event that the social distancing restrictions are relaxed to one metre.  This item would be discussed further at the car parking workshop. 
No. 8
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy, seconded by Cllr. J. Flynn  



That the Ennis Municipal District address the dangerous speeding on the L4118 in Gaurus and Ballaghboy, Doora, which poses health and safety risks for those who reside, walk or bike on this road which is being used as a “short cut” from the Bypass to the Quin Road and on to Roselevan by tractors during mart days, articulated vehicles and regular vehicles; and that new road markings be applied, and enhanced lighting be installed.
Ian Chaplin, A/Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:
Speed limit repeater signs were installed at this location last year. A speed/Traffic survey will be carried out on this road and the results will be analysed and sent to the Garda traffic corps if required. The lining at the junctions, and the potential for other line markings, will be examined by the MD.
Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy welcomed the response of the Notice of Motion and reiterated the health and safety risks for cyclists and walkers. She urged for the installation of a VMS sign to display motorist speed.  
No.9 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Murphy, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy



                
I am requesting that the Patrick Street / Lissane Road, particularly from Clarehill junction through to Lissane junctiion, is included in the 2021 Roadworks plan/ Schedule of Municipal District Works.
Ian Chaplin, A/Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:
This road will be considered in due course for inclusion in the 2021 Roadwork’s Programme.
Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. 
No. 10
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. J. Flynn, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy                                                                  

Ask that Ennis Municipal District installs pedestrian safety & traffic calming measures to reduce speed and to prevent possible accidents at Cappahard Lane, Roslevan. 
Ian Chaplin, A/Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:
A draft design has been prepared including a design for footpath installation and associated road alignment. These measures will be considered further once a suitable funding source can be identified.  

                 
Cllr. J. Flynn welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. He stated that he would like to see this project progress and be included in the 2021 Roadwork’s Programme. 
No. 11
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Nestor, seconded by Cllr. M. Howard
                                                           

This motion requests for a review to be carried out on the road layout at Upper Cusack road with the view of returning it to a two way system.

Ian Chaplin, A/Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:
The installation of the One way system at this location was to facilitate safe passage of pedestrians and cyclists when the Greenway route was installed a number of years ago. The width available did not allow for a two way carriageway and path. To revert to a two way carriageway within the available space would require the removal of the cycle path which would leave an unsafe situation for pedestrians and cyclists. Alternatively if land acquisition was pursued here extra width could be available to facilitate a two way carriageway and path subject to available funding.
Cllr. M. Nestor welcomed the response to the Notice of Motion. He acknowledged that it would be difficult to revert back into a 2 way system without the acquisition of some of land from the owners of the derelict property. Cllr. M. Howard confirmed that the derelict building has been sitting idle for some 40 years and requested that the derelict site regulations would be enacted.   

No. 12
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Howard
, seconded by Cllr. J. Flynn                                                      

Control of Horses Act 1996

Can Ennis Municipal District Council and Clare County Council agree, display and share the correct protocols when dealing with stray/loose and/or trespassing horses. 
Marie O’Neill, Senior Staff Officer replied as follows:
The Council’s Bye-laws made under the Control of Horses Act 1996 set out the various definitions and rules which apply to having a horse within County Clare. These bye-laws are available for inspection on the Council’s website; https://www.clarecoco.ie/services/environment/control-of-animals/horse-control/ and in the main are administered by the Environment Section. However other Directorates within the Council may also have a role in the Control of Horses depending on the nature of specific cases.
Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. Cllr. M. Howard noted that this is an ongoing problem on the Kilrush Road. She noted that this may be something to bring up at the JPC or with Chief Superintendent Colleran to ensure that the An Garda Siochana are familiar with the stray horses protocol. 
No. 13
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. A. Norton, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy

                                    
That the Ennis MD develop and implement a strategy for coping with the influx of students and teachers in September due to the Covid pandemic.
That Ennis MD work with the Principals of all secondary schools in Ennis to coordinate a staggered lunch time, consideration of communication with An Gardai in relation to this matter might be advisable due to the nature of the issues that may arise due to Covid.

Leonore O’Neill, Senior Executive Officer replied as follows:
School opening hours and lunchbreaks are a matter for each school in consultation with the Department of Education.  Ennis MD recognises that school children increase footfall in town and are also very important to some retailers in the town centre. This issue has been raised with our stakeholders group, and An Garda Siochana are a representative on the group.  Ennis MD will monitor the numbers of school children accessing the town centre going forward as schools re-open.
Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. 
No. 14
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Daly, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy                                                                   

I request Ennis MD to level off the dip on both sides of the Pedestrian crossing opposite the playground on the Fairgreen, as it’s causing severe noise to a local resident

Ian Chaplin, A/Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:
Ennis MD will inspect the location and rectify any issues found.

Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. 
Item No. 10. Correspondence
There was no correspondence
Item No. 11. Any other Business
· Members wished Gerard Crerand, Ennis MD Driver best wishes on his retirement after 42 years of service. 
· Cllr P. Daly requested an update on the new County Library project.
· Cllr C. Colleran Molloy requested an update on R352 Tulla Road from Spancilhill Cross to Kilfilum Cross (Toureen). E. O’Dea advised that Ennis MD had sent the traffic survey to An Garda Siochana. Ennis MD are currently monitoring the speed to see if there is a difference.    
· Cllr. J. Flynn requested an update on Corrovorrin Junction with R352 Tulla Road. 

· Cllr M. Howard requested an update on the N85 Lahinch Road – Shanaway Road Junction. 
· Cllr. P. Murphy requested that an update on the various Roadwork’s projects be given at the next meeting. 

Signed:
____________________________________


Mayor of Ennis

Signed:
____________________________________


Meetings Administrator

Date:
________________________________
